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Appendix 2 

Executive Scrutiny Board  

Recommendations from the meeting held on 11 September 2018 

Council Cabinet Agenda – 12 September 2018 

Item 8 Derby Opportunity Area: Developing Emotionally Healthy Schools 

The Board received a report from the Strategic Director of People Services 
recommending the award of grant funding of up to £598,000 to Redwood Primary School 
to lead and co-ordinate a city wide emotionally healthy schools strategy, in line with 
proposals from the Derby Opportunity Area Board. 

It was noted that consistent feedback had been received from Head Teachers and the 
Voices in Action youth council stating the need for more support services to be located in 
schools. It was proposed that the project would deliver training for school leaders; fund 
the development of an online Schools Mental Health Portal; and, allow schools to 
develop their own action plans for promoting emotional health and wellbeing. 

It was reported that Redwood Primary School had demonstrated a clear interest in 
leading the project and had received support in this respect from other schools. It was 
further noted that the proposals mirrored the anticipated outcome of a Government green 
paper on mental health support. 

Members queried whether the project would limit access to funding in future as a result of 
the outcome of the green paper and questioned the extent to which the potential 
academisation of Redwood Primary would impact the project. It was confirmed that 
funding would be released in tranches, but that it was not dependent on Redwood 
remaining a maintained school. It was further noted that liaison with the Regional Schools 
Commissioner would ensure that any multi-academy trusts would be encouraged to 
continue contracts of this nature. 

The Board welcomed the proposals and stressed the need for more preventative and 
early warning support for emotional wellbeing in schools. Members also welcomed the 
opportunity for utilising the proposed IT portal as a sold-service to other schools in future 
and questioned the ownership status of the software should Redwood Primary become 
an academy. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved: 

 To welcome the report. 
 

 To recommend that Council Cabinet agree the recommendations contained 
within the report, subject to confirmation that Derby City Council retain 
ultimate ownership of the proposed Schools Mental Health Portal.  

Item 9 Social Impact Bond for Children in Care and on the Edge of Care 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director of People Services regarding the 
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procurement of a Social Impact Bond provider, in partnership with Nottingham City and 
Nottinghamshire County Councils. 

It was reported that Social Impact Bonds were a means by which investors fund the costs 
to deliver an improvement to a service and a local authority makes payments only on the 
delivery of successful outcomes. In this instance, the proposal was intended to support 
children on the edge of care or at risk of placement breakdown.  

The Board questioned whether anticipated savings detailed in the report had been 
incorporated in the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP). It was reported that expected 
savings of £1 million from reduction in placement costs were being included on a gradual 
basis over the next three years, but that £3 million from cost avoidance had not as it 
would take the lifetime of the contract for savings to be realised. 

Members stressed the importance of monitoring the contract and requested an interim 
update on progress against the intended outcomes at an appropriate time, after the 
contract had been awarded. 

It was noted that the proposal contained exempt information by virtue of Paragraph 3 of 
Part 1 Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. The Board were afforded the 
opportunity to question officers on this element of the report in private session, under 
Item 22 of the Council Cabinet agenda. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to recommend that Council Cabinet 
request an update on progress against intended outcomes at an appropriate time 
during the lifetime of the contract. 

Item 10 Derbyshire Business Support Grants Scheme (DBSGS) 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director of Communities and Place 
regarding a proposal to invest up to £1.6 million of pooled business rates into a Small 
Business Support Grants Scheme. The report also sought to devolve decision making 
responsibilities to the Derby Enterprise Growth Fund (DEGF) investment panel. 

Terms of access to grants were detailed; it was reported that businesses would be able 
to access grants of between £2k and £50k to fund up to 50 per cent of projects intended 
to increase turnover, growth, productivity and job creation. 

The Board sought clarification on the membership of the DEGF investment panel. 
Members raised concerns with regards to job displacement and stressed the importance 
of ensuring the intended benefits of grants were proportionate to any funding awarded. It 
was reported that all bids would be rigorously assessed in this regard, prior to approval 
being sought by the investment panel. 

The estimated additional income from the pooled business rates pilot across the whole 
County was reported to be circa £28 million for 2018/19; it was noted that £8 million of 
this had been allocated to the Derby and Derbyshire Joint Committee for Economic 
Prosperity. Members questioned how this would be split between Derbyshire authorities; 
it was confirmed that Derby City Council had initially agreed to cash flow the scheme for 
an interim period, until details of a separate agreement with Derbyshire County Council 



Page 3 of 8 
 

and Derbyshire Districts had been signed off. 

It was reported that expressions of interest had already been received from businesses 
that may not be suitable for other DEGF investment schemes. Members noted that the 
documentation circulated with the report was entirely focused on business and 
questioned whether opportunities existed for voluntary sector organisations to access 
funding. 

It was noted that the report stated at 4.8 that no sectors were excluded from accessing 
funding providing that the applicant paid business rates. However, the Board also noted 
that many small businesses and charities were liable for business rates, but received rate 
relief meaning they may be excluded from the proposed scheme. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved: 

 To recommend that Council Cabinet amend the proposed scheme to reflect 
that all those 'liable' for business rates were entitled to access funding, 
rather than only those that 'pay' business rates, allowing businesses to 
apply to the scheme who currently receive 100 per cent relief. 

 To recommend to Council Cabinet that publicity for the scheme reflects that 
voluntary sector organisations would also be entitled to apply for support. 

Item 11 Improvements to the iHub to support an advanced manufacturing 
research centre pilot 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director of Communities and Place seeking 
approval to spend £160,000 on improvements to the iHub on Infinity Park to facilitate a 
proposed Advanced Manufacturing Research Centre (AMRC). It was also proposed to 
offer £171,000 of funding to the AMRC from the Regeneration Fund Board. 

It was reported that the AMRC would be investing £3 million and creating 18 jobs over a 
two year pilot period. It was noted that the Council would provide support through rent 
and service charge reductions, with the intention of establishing a permanent base for the 
facility on Infinity Park. It was also emphasised that enhancements to the iHub would be 
of benefit to future tenants. 

It was noted that the proposal contained exempt information by virtue of Paragraph 3 of 
Part 1 Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. The Board were afforded the 
opportunity to question officers on this element of the report in private session, under 
Item 23 of the Council Cabinet agenda. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to welcome the report. 

Item 12 Becketwell Regeneration 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director of Communities and Place seeking 
authority to acquire various assets to support the regeneration of Becketwell. 

It was noted that the proposal contained exempt information by virtue of Paragraph 3 of 
Part 1 Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. The Board were afforded the 
opportunity to question officers on this element of the report in private session, under 
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Item 24 of the Council Cabinet agenda. 

It was noted that the regeneration of Becketwell represented a priority in the City Centre 
Masterplan. The risks and complexities surrounding the proposed purchases were set out 
in the exempt section of the report. 

The Board noted that a previous proposal to procure an operator for a commercial ice-
rink was to be terminated; members noted that £190,000 had been spent on this process 
to date. 

It was reported that the council was embarking on a number of significant capital projects 
and that the ice rink was not considered a priority for this site by the current 
administration. It was noted that the original proposal for a commercial ice rink had 
emanated from evidence presented by external consultants demonstrating market 
demand for a leisure rink in the city. 

Members questioned whether officer advice had altered and if a preferred option for the 
site had been identified. It was confirmed that officers were working with a private sector 
developer to formalise proposals.  

The Board also expressed concern over the source of funding for the acquisitions and 
questioned whether other sources had been explored.  

The Executive Scrutiny Board made recommendations under Item 24 of the Council 
Cabinet agenda, following the consideration of exempt information. 

Item 13 Highways Infrastructure Asset Management 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director for Communities and Place seeking 
approval for the implementation of a new Highway Infrastructure Asset Management 
Framework, Policy and Strategy. 

It was reported that the proposal constituted the recommended approach from the 
Department for Transport, in line with the Well Managed Highway Infrastructure Code of 
Practice. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to note the report. 

Item 14 Variation to Waste Disposal Contract 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director for Communities and Place 
proposing a variation to a current waste disposal contract, which is in place until 31 
March 2020. 

It was reported that the proposed variation was the appropriate course of action given 
current market conditions for the disposal of recyclables. The Board noted recent media 
coverage of exported recycled waste being sent to landfill abroad and questioned what 
measures were in place to ensure this was not the case in respect of waste collected in 
Derby. 
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The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to note the report. 

Item 15 Compulsory acquisition of empty homes 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director of Communities and Place seeking 
to initiate compulsory purchase proceedings in relation to four long-term vacant homes. 

The Empty Homes Strategy was detailed and the benefits in terms of meeting local 
housing demand and addressing environmental nuisance caused by neglected properties 
were emphasised. It was noted that some of the properties concerned had remained 
vacant since 2012. 

It was noted that the proposal contained exempt information by virtue of Paragraph 3 of 
Part 1 Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. The Board were afforded the 
opportunity to question officers on this element of the report in private session, under 
Item 26 of the Council Cabinet agenda. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to welcome the report. 

Item 16 Building Safer and Stronger Communities 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director of Communities and Place 
proposing the establishment of a 'Safer and Stronger Strategic Outcomes Board', as well 
as a separate 'Safer Communities' and 'Stronger Communities' boards. 

It was reported that the proposal followed recommendations as part of the Corporate 
Peer Challenge, in relation to establishing a strategic view of community safety. It was 
noted that terms of reference for the Safer Communities Board had been established, but 
similar proposals for the Stronger Communities Board were subject to consultation with 
partners. It was confirmed that this Board would include representation from the voluntary 
sector. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to recommend to Council Cabinet that the 
Safer and Stronger Outcomes Board should include a representative from the 
community and voluntary sector, either as the Chair of the Stronger Communities 
Board or as an additional representative on the Strategic Outcomes Board. 

Item 17 Corporate Asset Management Plan (2018-2023) 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director of Corporate Resources presenting 
a new and refreshed Corporate Asset Management Plan for 2018 to 2023. 

It was noted that the report was intended to ensure good governance and value for 
money from the council's 1800 corporate assets, which had a cumulative value of £500 
million. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to note the report. 
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Item 18 A52 Wyvern Transport Improvements Scheme Update 

The Board received a report of the Strategic Director of Communities and Place providing 
an update on work carried out as part of the A52 Wyvern Transport Improvement 
Scheme since a previous report to Cabinet in June 2018. 

It was noted that construction was progressing on the inbound carriageway and that work 
on an additional lane for the outbound carriageway would start in the coming weeks. It 
was reported that a finalised design and scheme cost estimate was not yet known, owing 
to the difficulties encountered being extensively more complex than originally envisaged. 

The report sought a further increase in the operational budget to £33 million. It was noted 
that this figure may rise further but that flexibility was needed in order to progress the 
project as quickly as possible. 

The Board queried whether the scope of the scheme should be reduced, given that a 
final project cost was not fully known. It was confirmed that alternative design options 
were being examined in order to contain costs. 

Members asked whether the original estimate for the cost of the project was inaccurate or 
if the budget was being increased in order to counteract mistakes that had been made as 
the project progressed. It was confirmed that the internal investigation was examining the 
extent to which this was the case. 

The Board also queried whether the authority was solely responsible for meeting the 
funding gap for the project. It was confirmed that discussions were ongoing with 
Highways England and the Local Enterprise Partnership, but that it was considered 
unlikely that they would meet any of the additional cost. 

Members expressed concern that Council Cabinet was being asked to agree to commit 
an unknown sum and that Cabinet Members did not have sufficient evidence at their 
disposal in order to make an informed decision. 

Some members suggested it may be necessary to halt the project until such time as a full 
cost and timescale for delivery was known. It was confirmed that the cost of pausing the 
project would amount to £40,000 per week and that penalties may be payable should the 
contract be terminated. The Board expressed concern that this was the case, given that 
the project was already substantially overspent. 

It was noted that the proposal contained exempt information by virtue of Paragraph 3 of 
Part 1 Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972. The Board were afforded the 
opportunity to question officers on this element of the report in private session, under 
Item 27 of the Council Cabinet agenda. 

Three recommendations to Council Cabinet were put to the vote and carried. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved: 

 To recommend that Council Cabinet reject recommendations 2.2 and 2.3 and 
pause the project until such time as a full and frank assessment of the total 
cost and timescale for delivery has been completed. 
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 To recommend that Council Cabinet approach other partners in the project, 
including Highways England, to identify additional resources for completion 
of the A52 improvements. 
 

 To recommend to Council Cabinet that all councillors are provided with 
information in relation to any delegated decisions taken as part of the 
project, to ensure appropriate democratic oversight. 

Item 19 Performance Monitoring 2018/19 – Quarter One Results 

The Board considered a report of the Chief Executive presenting quarter one 
performance monitoring results. It was noted that the report included highlights from key 
performance measures in the Council Plan 2016-19 and departmental business plans. 

It was reported that 69 per cent of measures were currently on track to exceed their year 
end target, with 46 per cent achieving their quarter one target. Areas where quarterly 
targets had been exceeded were highlighted to the Board, as well as areas of 
deteriorating performance. 

The Board requested that additional information was provided in relation to the number of 
providers in the city offering extended childcare entitlement and the percentage of 
parents applying for a code. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved to note the report. 

Item 20 Compliance with Contract and Financial Procedure Rules 

The Board considered a report of the Strategic Director of Corporate Resources outlining 
a number of items that required reporting and approval by Council Cabinet under 
Contract and Financial Procedure rules. 

It was reported that approvals were being sought for the following items: 

 To approve the addition of London Road Rail Bridge scheme to the Highways and 
Transport capital programme 

 To approve the addition of City Centre CCTV Replacement Project to the Vehicles, 
Plant and Equipment capital programme 

 To approve a grant award to Ripplez from the Public Health Reserve 

 To approve a bid to Government for the 2019/20 Derbyshire County Wide 
Business Rates Pilot. 

 To approve delegation to the Strategic Director of Communities and Place to 
submit bids to the D2 Business Rates Pilot 2018/19 Pooled Fund. 

Members requested that information was provided in relation to bids submitted to the D2 
Business Rates Pilot 2018/19 Pooled Fund under Strands 2 and 3 as detailed in the 
report. It was noted that bids were being prepared but were due to be finalised later in the 
week. 



Page 8 of 8 
 

The Board queried how strategic priorities had been agreed and the amount of Business 
Rates retained in the city for 2018/19. Further information was provided in relation to 
levels of Business Rate retention, top-up grant and Revenue Support Grant. 

Members asked how the funds could be utilised to address inequality in the city, noting 
that it had been identified as a priority by the Derby Renaissance Board as part of the 
'closing the gap' agenda. 

The Executive Scrutiny Board resolved: 

 To recommend that Council Cabinet utilise £3.2 million anticipated from the 
2019/20 Business Rates Retention Pilot to support the 'closing the gap' 
agenda. 
 

 To recommend that Council Cabinet circulate details of bids submitted to 
strands 2 and 3 of the D2 Business Rates Pilot 2018/19 Pooled Fund to 
members under the exempt section of the Cabinet agenda.  

 


